Minutes of the Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership (MVP) meeting held on Thursday 24th August 2023 via Microsoft Teams at 10.00 am.  
In Attendance: 
Mathilde Peace	Lay Chair 
Mercedes Perez-Botella	Director of Midwifery – Vice Chair
Lyndsay Baird	Committee Administrator 
Zoe Brown	NSPCC
Emma Cashmore-Gordon	Aberlour Children Trust
Joy Cassidy 	NCT 
Sophie Hudson	NCT
Dorothy Terhune	NCT Breastfeeding Buddies
Jennifer Bell	NCT Breastfeeding Buddies, Team Lead
Gemma Skinner	Breastfeeding Network
Kathryn Lawrence	Kin Collective
Nicola Welsh	Held in our Hearts
Nicola Craig	Lay member
Helen Cummings	Lay member
Kaleigh Hunt	Lay member
Julia Iddir	Lay member 
Mandy Shepherd	Lay member
Robyn Theobald	Lay member and Doula
Kelly Toms	Lay member
Pam Murray	Child Health Commissioner
Sharon Thomson	Family Nurse Partnership
Donna Swinney	Clinical Manager Maternity RIE
Katie Heath	Assistant Service Manager
Hanan Mustafa	Consultant Obstetrician – RIE
Lakshumykanth Sivasegaran 	Specialty Doctor, RIE
Laura Stirrat	ST7 Obstetrics
Lauren Donnelly	ST2 Obstetrics
Catriona Grainger	Senior Charge Midwife Postnatal RIE
Molly Cunningham	Midwife and Clinical Educator Labour Ward RIE
Sue Shade	Clinical Manager St John’s Maternity
Kirsty Jackson	Senior Charge Midwife, Labour Ward SJH
Jennifer Clunie 	Community Midwife- Team Leader West Lothian
Jessica Miller	Senior Programme Manager, The Best start
Karen Ormiston	Assistant Programme Manager
Indira Kemp	Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team


Apologies: Marianne Hay, Isioma Okolo, Melanie Gunning, Aurelie Tartaud, Em Thompson, Kat Prangle, Lydia Simpson, Helena Hamilton, Kirstin Worsley, Hannah Hughes and Sophie Orton.

Welcome and Introductions
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies were noted.
The Chair gave a warm welcome to the members attending for the first time:  
Kaleigh Hunt, lay member; Jennifer Bell, Lothian Team lead for NCT Breastfeeding Buddies project and Lauren Donnelly, ST2 Obstetrics.
The Chair mentioned that the pre-meeting for lay members had been attended by 4 members. Topics discussed included infant feeding choices, support for younger mothers, comparing newborn care advice from other countries, etc… 
1.	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
1.1	The minutes of the meeting on 1st June 2023 were accepted as an accurate record.
2.	Running Action Note 
2.1 	BRAIN sticker – The Chair attended the Community Midwifery Teams Leads on 1st August 2023 to discuss the BRAIN sticker. It was agreed that a QR code linking to the Informed Consent page on the website would be added instead of giving out the booklets from Health Scotland. The translations of the booklet will remain on the website as PDFs.    
	Informed Consent – Maternity Services (nhslothian.scot)                               MP to action
2.2	Better Birth – The Better Birth Group at Royal Infirmary and Active Birth Group at St John’s will include MVP representation. The groups have still not restarted.
								To be kept on the agenda
2.3	Mobile Epidural at St John’s – Kirsty Jackson, Senior Charge Midwife on the labour ward, confirmed that her staff and the anaesthetists’ team had started the process of implementing mobile epidurals.
2.4	Re:Birth RCM recommendations for language around birth – The terminology will be used when updating new information leaflets and in communications. This has been raised with the Clinical Lead for obstetrics.
3. 	Any Other Matters
3.1 	Tongue-Tie
3.1.1	The cross-service review chaired by Anne Milburn, General Manager Women’s, and Children’s Services, met on 5th June 2023. The group agreed to get support from the Strategic Planning Department to review current services, learn from the situation in other Health Boards and produce a proposal for improvement. The Chair would provide an update at the next MVP.  	MP
3.1.2 	Members agreed that it would be useful if parents affected by tongue-tie issues could feedback formally through the official channel below so that evidence can be gathered.
	NHS Lothian Patient Experience Team feedback form:
	Tell Us About Your Experience (Compliments, Concerns & Complaints) – Your Rights & 	Privacy (nhslothian.scot)
3.2	Update on MVP Working Groups 
3.2.1 	MVP Diversity project – The Chair gave an update on the project (slides had been sent prior to the meeting). She explained that gathering feedback from local organisation groups and individuals was ongoing. The online campaign to advertise the MVP and attract a more diverse membership will run in September / October.
3.2.2	MVP Decision-making and Consent - The MVP is planning an evaluation of the impact of the package currently given at booking (BRAIN sticker). Mandy Shepherd raised that the sticker was a useful tool but that more needed to be done to ensure all health practitioners apply the principles of shared decision making. Training and awareness raising were discussed.				MP to discuss with MP-B	and HM
3.2.3	MVP Induction of Labour - 	This group has now completed its work. The NHSL group meets every 6 weeks. The Chair attends these meetings and will report accordingly.
3.3	MVP Ward Visits – Completed Actions (slides sent prior to meeting)
3.3.1	The Chair updated on the actions completed following the MVP visits of the postnatal ward at RIE (ward 211) and the labour ward at St John’s.
3.3.2	Mandy Shepherd found that the Meet the Staff panel in the labour ward (with photos of the members of staff) was a good idea. Sue Shade explained that this had been a charity-funded project during Covid, led by Marianne Hay, Senior Midwife. This allowed parents to see the faces of the staff who had looked after them (when masks were mandatory).
3.3.3	Mercedes Perez-Botella explained that a new section called ‘About Us’ will be created on the website. This will introduce senior members of the workforce and various staff teams, across all disciplines. The purpose is to make maternity and neonatal services more relatable and less impersonal. 
3.4	NHS Lothian Birth Statistics – Katie Heath
3.4.1	Katie Heath presented draft infographics. The birth statistics will be published monthly on the website (news section) from September. The homebirth team will publish quarterly stats in the same way. Nicola Welsh suggested a once-a-year feature to remember pregnancy and baby loss.
	MP to send the MVP comments and stats requests to KH	

4.	NSPCC Pregnancy in Mind – Zoe Brown (slides sent in separate email)
4.1	Zoe Brown presented this new service which offer support during pregnancy for women and pregnant people with vulnerabilities. It consists of an 8-week course delivered in group sessions from the second trimester.  An additional 2 sessions are offered postnatally (at one month and three months) with a focus on mindfulness and active relaxation. The course is tailored to the group with various activities and peer support.
4.2	Starting in 2024, referrals will first come through the Community Perinatal Mental Health team and once the service is fully established, from community Midwifery.
4.3 	Zoe Brown also mentioned the Early Years support programme which is in development. This will follow families during the first 1001 days after the birth and be available to those who do not meet the legal threshold for social work support.
4.4	Hanan Mustafa welcomed the new services and explained that the postnatal debrief sessions offered by NHS Lothian are in huge demand with not enough slots. She hoped that this would help the women and families who do not meet the criteria to access the MNPI services (Maternity and Neonatal Psychological Interventions). She explained that many requests for a caesarean birth were anxiety related.
4.5 	The Chair thanked Zoe Brown for her presentation.  Updates will be welcome as the services develop.

			 
5.	Redirection between NHSL hospitals – Mercedes Perez-Botella
5.1	The Chair explained that due to capacity issues (availability of beds and staffing levels) it may happen that women and birthing people in labour are redirected from one hospital to the other. This happens more often from the Royal Infirmary to St John’s Hospital. This happens almost every day of the week throughout the year.
5.2	 Mercedes Perez-Botella explained the circumstances behind this and stated that the utmost priority at all times is to keep births safe.
5.3 	Information: 
	Mercedes Perez-Botella agreed that clear information about this possibility must be given.  During antenatal appointments, community midwives are expected to raise the possibility of redirection happening. This message needs to be reinforced and given consistently.
	Planned caesarean births: this possibility is mentioned in the letter that confirms the appointment.
	Induction of labour: the information leaflet is being updated and this will be better highlighted. 
5.4	Data collection:
	There is currently no systematic data gathering of redirected patients across NHSL and no robust data.
 St John’s have a record of the numbers of women redirected from their maternity unit to the Royal Infirmary. These numbers are small.
St John’s labour ward keep a diary of women in labour redirected to them from the Royal Infirmary and Kirsty Johnson offered to share this data with Mercedes Perez-Botella. 
There was overall agreement that data collection must be improved so that a full understanding of the situation and its impact on services and service users is analysed.								MP-B to action
5.5	Addressing the issue:
	Several areas for improvement were identified: improve staffing levels (the new intake of midwives is due in the Autumn), maximise capacity on the operating theatre list and have a dedicated operating theatre for inductions. 
				M P-B and Sue Shade to look at the issue together
6. 	NHSL Website and social media – Karen Ormiston
6.1	Karen Ormiston gave a presentation on the work she has been leading on to improve the website content. The aim is to provide information that is specific to NHS Lothian Maternity services. The new pages and content were presented as well as the future areas of work.
6.2	Karen Ormiston highlighted the translation tool which sits in the right-hand corner of every page (“Select Language” menu). This allows for any page to be translated in more than 50 languages. The translated page can then be printed if required.
6.3	Karen Ormiston and the Chair meet weekly to discuss website improvements. They invited anyone with suggestions or comments to contact them by email.
6.3	Social media presence: the Facebook page was closed down by Google and it is proving very difficult to create a new one. The communications team are looking into other options such as Instagram.
Julia Iddirs offered to share her knowledge and experience of social media to support the reintroduction of a social media platform.	
	
7. 	AOCB
7.1	Mandy Shepherd raised a number of issues:
7.1.1	The BRAIN sticker is a useful and positive initiative but is only a tool. More needs to be done to ensure healthcare professionals fully support choice and informed decision making.			MP to discuss with MPB
7.1.2	OASI-2 – a recently published research article (Australia) raises concerns about the unintentional negative effects of care bundles similar to OASI. The Chair has asked for a response from the OASI-2 lead at St John’s.
7.1.3	Unassisted Birth: NHSL need to acknowledge unassisted birth on their website and clarify that this is not illegal in the UK. It was noted that some women and birthing people who opt for an unassisted birth might want to engage with some elements of maternity services.   
MP and MPB to look at website examples from other areas
7.2	Kin Collective: Neonatal Families – (new service)
Kathryn Lawrence explained that Kin Collective is launching Neonatal Families - a network of peer support for parents of babies born prematurely and/or supported in the Neonatal Unit. 
Providing in person meet ups and an online community group, Lothian Neonatal Families is a place for parents to meet, connect and share experiences. The network is supported by NHS Lothian Charity, in partnership with Dads Rock and Kin Collective. They have been working with Dr Melanie Gunning of the NHSL Maternity and Neonatal Psychological Interventions Team to develop the group and are delighted to offer this new support service for parents and carers. 
Parents can join the community group here: www.facebook.com/groups/lothianneonatalfamilies 
and register to attend in person meet ups here:
https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/neonatal-families-tickets-705516808767

8	Dates of the remaining meetings for 2023: Thursday 26th October and Thursday14th December 2023 from 10am to 12pm via MS Teams.
9. 	Proposed dates of MVP Meetings in 2024 – Thursdays 10.00 – 12.00
	Feb 8, Mar 28, May 30, Aug 22, Oct 24, Dec 12.


Running Action Note
	ACTION NO.
	DESCRIPTION
	LEAD

	2.1
	BRAIN sticker: add QR code link to NHSL website ‘Informed Consent’ 
	M Peace

	2.2
	Better Birth and Active Birth groups to restart. Meeting dates shared with MVP.

	M Peace

	3.1.1
	Report on Cross-service review of tongue-tie services 
	A Milburn
M Peace

	3.2.2
	BRAIN initiative: consider wider action – including staff training – to ensure shared decision making happens
	M Peace
M P-Botella
H Mustafa

	3.4
	Birth stats to be published on website in ‘News’
	K Heath


	3.4.1
	Collate and share MVP comments reg. Birth Stats 
	M Peace
K Heath

	5.4
5.5
	Redirection of women in labour – collect data and explore solutions
	M P-Botella
S Shade

	7.1.1
	Support shared decision-making:  staff training
	M Peace
M P-Botella

	7.1.3
	Unassisted birth – discuss adding to website and ensure consistent response from NHSL
	M Peace
M P-Botella



